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Valedictory talk at the Bartlett School of Planning, University 
College London: Looking back, looking forward 
I am very honoured to be invited by the prestigious Bartlett School to deliver a valedictory speech to 
commemorate the completion of my tenure as Executive Director of the United Nations Human 
Settlements Programme. In fact, I am very touched to be able to address this august assembly as a 
fellow of the Royal Town Planning Institute. Yesterday, the Royal Town Planning Institute saw fit to 
confer upon me an honorary fellowship, which I regard very highly. 
 
It is perhaps fitting that I am giving this lecture in the United Kingdom before carrying out my final duties 
as Under-Secretary-General at a meeting with the Member States of the Commonwealth of Nations. As 
the University asked to speak to the theme of “Looking Back, Looking Forward”, please allow to begin 
with all of you some key observations from my life’s journey. 
 
In 1961, I was born into a largely rural world. Like most of my generation in Southeast Asia, I grew up 
subsisting on the planting and harvesting of rice paddy. By the time I arrived in Bournemouth to do my 
A-levels 19 years later, developing countries like Malaysia were able to narrow the gap in gross domestic 
production by moving away from primary industries to manufacturing. This was achieved at the expense 
of the environment, an externality for growth and development that we were told was worth the cost.  
 
In the 1980s, I learned the rudiments of town planning at the University of Wales Institute of Science 
and Technology. We were exposed to the idea that well-planned, well-managed and integrated cities 
would help make economic growth more stable. The catchphrase then was how important it was to 
build a home-owning democracy. We had unleashed in our countries the genie of urbanization – the 
agglomeration of capital, talent and growth that would lift millions out of poverty. Little did we know 
that money is one of the few things that defy gravity and what trickled down was not wealth. You can 
imagine what it was that trickled down instead. 
 
Upon my return to Malaysia, I met with the first signs that reality on the ground was very different from 
what we learned in the lecture hall. As the Malaysian economy transitioned from primary industries to 
manufacturing, the job that I was trained for disappeared. Instead of holding a guaranteed job in 
plantation estate management, I ended up unemployed. Not unlike what you see now in the United 
Kingdom today, we faced a cost of living crisis.  
 
Nonetheless, I found myself a job as a junior planner in the Penang Island Municipal Council. My first 
assignment was to help develop Penang’s first state structure plan. I was also involved in the planning 
and development of Bayan Lepas, a new satellite town of service workers in the Penang free trade zone. 
As the West began to offshore its manufacturing to the Far East, the Malaysian economy did indeed 
benefit. In the next 25 years, the GDP of Penang grew by 15 per cent year on year. Many boats were 
floated just as the United Kingdom and other parts of the Global North began to deindustrialize.  
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I cannot complain too much. One of the German firms to spread its wings to Penang was the electronics 
giant Robert Bosch & Company. Some very talented Malaysians, educated in the West, returned to 
Malaysia to work as engineers. We were all busy transforming entire communities into an assembly line 
to turn out the gadgets that we are all so addicted to today. One of these smart young men asked me to 
marry him in the midst of Malaysia’s van of progress. 
 
I am very glad to say that I accepted his proposal. Our marriage was unusual for its time. We married 
across class, religious and ethnic lines. Last year, we celebrated 35 years of marriage, and we are proud 
grandparents of a healthy baby boy. We were able to get onto the property-owning ladder, a 
progressive and bright future felt real. I am glad to say that our children did indeed grow up in a world 
that was more stable. We even beat the depletion of the ozone layer. Everything was possible. 
 
Wawasan 2020 or Vision 2020 was the slogan for most Malaysians. In fact, as one of the tiger economies 
of Southeast Asia, Malaysia was graduating from low-cost production to a service-based economy. We 
seemed to have left the bad days of racial strife behind us. What had been a novelty – the nuclear family 
and living dense high-rise buildings – felt like the height of modernity. Our family was no exception. The 
domestic economy got a boost from tourism, banking, and the provision of services. Singapore, Taiwan 
(a province of China), South Korea, and Malaysia formed the second line of progress with Japan in the 
lead; the communist bamboo curtain around coastal China was opening up and the socialist sari curtain 
in India was soon to follow. Indonesia, Viet Nam, the Philippines, were all in the same trajectory of 
progress. It was dubbed the Asian miracle best represented by shiny new Asian cities, urban sprawl 
creating megacities and compact vertical living.  
 
But within our capitalist dreams lay the seeds of its own destruction. In 1998, Asia was consumed by a 
financial crisis that we had not seen before. The era of boom and bust had arrived. By this time, we had 
liberalized our economy. The Malaysian economy was among the 12th largest export-based markets in 
the world. Houses were no longer homes but commodities for investment. Private debt had piled up 
higher than both the twin towers combined as the de-regulated banking industry led to lowering of the 
bar to personal debt accumulation. We had gone shopping for the very first time buying cars, houses 
and running up debt using the Diner’s card, Amex and, ultimately, the personal credit card.  
 
Both the International Monetary Fund and the World Bank prescribed more liberal doses of austerity. 
The fault, they said, lay with weak democratic principles. What had been a recipe for success - a strong 
state, five-year plans and integrated national physical plans - were to blame. True capitalism was the 
answer, and the markets were correcting the mistakes of the interventions of the strong Asian states. 
Asian values were no replacement for liberal exceptionalism.  
 
In the 2000s as we all entered a new millennium the world began to face the era of boom and bust more 
frequently. If it was 100 years between the Tulip bust and the Great Depression; the dot.com bust came 
in less than a decade on the heels of the Asian financial crisis. Then, in 2012, the entire Western banking 
system collapsed into itself. Capital controls were imposed. Too big to fail replaced creative destruction. 
Just as the Asian tigers turned into tame pussy cats, the gods of the capitalist system were found to have 
feet of clay.  
 
By this time, I had progressed in my career having become Director of the Planning Department in 2000; 
General Manager of the George Town UNESCO World Heritage Site in 2009; and the first woman 
President of the Seberang Prai Municipal Council – the largest local government – in 2011. For seven 
years, I was the Mayor of a city before being head-hunted by the United Nations to helm UN-Habitat in 
December 2017. In one periodical, they called me Mayor of the World. Indeed, in the past six years since 
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I helmed UN-Habitat, 290 million people have moved from rural areas into towns and cities. In 
November last year, the global human population crossed the 8 billion mark and 4.52 billion of us live in 
cities. 
 
Having undertaken more than 2000 bilateral meetings, having gone on 69 missions in all the regions of 
the world and having visited some 55 countries, I realize that the urbanization process that I experienced 
in Malaysia was not as evenly experienced globally although the trajectory was basically the same. The 
exception being the pace of urbanization that is now very rapid. In many parts of the world, cities are 
overwhelmed by the sheer numbers of rural to urban migration. In these places, a person of my 
background and economic origins, would stand almost no chance to get a roof over her head. Education, 
in such circumstances, is not a solution. As a young boy in Kibera – the world’s largest slum in Kenya 
once said to me – “how can I study or go to school without adequate shelter?” 
 
Looking Forward 
 
Let us now look forward. By the year 2030, three billion people – about 40 per cent of the world's 
population – will need adequate housing. It isn't just a figure; it's an alarming fact that needs our quick 
attention and coordinated response. This is why at the High-Level Political Forum in New York in July last 
year, I said that just as we need a Paris moment for climate, we need our own Paris Agreement for 
housing! 

 translates into a demand for 
96,000 new affordable and accessible housing units every day.

In case we have forgotten, during the Covid-19 pandemic, we asked people to stay at home. Without 
adequate housing, the virus spread more rapidly in communities faced with unequal access to basic 
services. 
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women-led cities 
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